BLACK ISLE BICYCLES – A REVIEW OF ITS FIRST TWO YEARS

Julian Paren, Director

BACKGROUND

Formation:  Black Isle Bicycles (BIB) was formed in March 2014 as a result of funding from the Coastal Communities Fund (CCF) for a two-year project devised by Marion Macdonald and Richard Robinson of Transition Black Isle (TBI). Both had been involved at a high level in the Million Miles Project supported by the Climate Challenge Fund. Black Isle Bicycles had two distinct objectives.  

Objective 1:  Bike Hire: to inaugurate a bike hire business where the customer was delivered their bikes to their address of choice, and BIB maintained the fleet of bicycles.  The customer was to be offered route cards, maps and bicycle accessories to provide a quality hire.  In addition specialist guided cycle tours were offered.  Ten hybrid (mountain/leisure) bikes were stocked in a range of sizes.  The major capital spend was a trailer for delivering a number of bikes.

Objective 2:  Black Isle Tourism Development:  To develop the Black Isle as a tourist destination of choice for cyclists. The Black Isle was bypassed by many visitors to Scotland because of a lack of knowledge of what the region offered (besides dolphins) and through a lack of promotion of the region by those best equipped to benefit from increased tourism (such as Black Isle Bicycles).

Funding:  Coastal Communities Fund supported the application and suggested that over and above what had been asked for, that there be two posts – an Enterprise Manager and a part-time Destination Development Manager.  Giles Makins was appointed Enterprise Manager (0.8 FTE) and Lizbeth Collie Destination Development Officer (0.5 FTE).  Richard Robinson, Wendy Price and Julian Paren from TBI and Steve Macdonald from Square Wheels, Strathpeffer became Directors and Martin Sherring from TBI became Company Secretary.  Carolyn Gethin from Ness Numbers was the bookkeeper.

Delay in Announcement:  Through reasons difficult to fathom originating in Westminster, all but one of Scotland’s successful bids for CCF funding were only officially announced in March 2014.  Many recipients with tourism related businesses found this too late to successfully become established for the first summer, 2014.  This was the case for BIB.  

BIKE HIRE

Bike Hire and “On-Offer” 2014:  A good website was developed, route cards devised and promotion began through the Black Isle Tourism Team (and others) but there were less hires than had been budgeted for.  However the season allowed all the legal/health and safety procedures to be put in place, and the day-to-day experiences were seen to be valuable for the next season.  The Black Isle On-Offer – a cycle race combining road and the Learnie Bike Trails was run in October 2014 as a novel way to enhance visitor number to the Black Isle in the shoulder season.

Bike Hire and Bike Maintenance 2015: The second summer season of hires for Black Isle Bicycles was disappointing. Giles branched out by offering mobile cycle repairs, building bicycles for Square Wheels and engaged unsuccessfully with the NHS to see if supervised cycling could become part of a physio rehabilitation programme.  The business model of the hires of Black Isle Bicycles was studied and it became evident that without a salary of the Enterprise Manager being found from outside the business, it was extremely difficult to make a profit, once a reasonable daily cost for hire was set against the preparation and drive time and travel costs of bike delivery.  Either many bikes needed to be hired at one go, or collection at the store in Muir of Ord would be needed.  Mobile bike hire could not make economic sense without subsidy.  It was cheaper to hire a small car than a bike!  Similarly mobile bicycle repair only made economic sense if many bicycles could be repaired at one call-out.  Giles leafleted the cycles in the grounds of big employers for trade but without great success.

Electric Commuting bikes, e-bikes:  BIB initially bought two electric bikes that proved to be popular.  An application to Carbon Clever led to two more e-bikes aimed at commuters.  This application promised that commuters could rent an e-bike for a week for £70 and if they wanted to travel to work regularly they could buy a bike from Square Wheels, Strathpeffer and have their £70 refunded.  Square Wheels would then give BIB a sum greater than £70 out of their profit.  This scheme has had a few customers but no one promised to buy an e-bike before Spring 2016. 

Inverness Cycle Friendly Campus:  A way that BIB could edge nearer to running profitably would be to run another activity in parallel with bike hire to keep the Enterprise Manager as a full-time job.   The opportunity for the new University of the Highlands and Islands Campus in Inverness (UHI) to become a Cycle Friendly Campus within a Cycling Scotland Programme was seized on by BIB.   This concept received support from the Facilities Manager at UHI and given encouragement by Cycling Scotland.  BIB completed the Application Form but the Facilities Manager at UHI, in whose name the application was written, failed to submit the form.  The work programme at the campus was planned for two days a week in Year 1 and one day a week in Year 2. Given the current changes of staffing at BIB and the approach of the end of funding, the best chance of getting this to happen was to pass the portfolio to our friends at Velocity, an Inverness Cycling Company, who were already involved with UHI in their Cycle Friendly Employer Scheme.  They are taking this application forward as well promoting our commuting e-bikes in Inverness.  

Black Isle Bicycle Hires for 2016:  Without two days a week funding to BIB from Cycling Scotland, it became imperative to change the business model of BIB to make profits.  Hires needed cheaper administration, less travel expenses, and the bicycles located at the best sites for hire.  Giles Makins, our Enterprise Manager and bicycle expert, resigned from BIB in March 2016 after two years, to become the owner of the Strathpeffer cycle shop Square Wheels, in which he succeeded BIB Director Steve Macdonald.  Our current plan is to have partnership deals with BIB providing bikes, maintenance and some part-time staff wages both for BIB and our partners, while our partners run the day-to-day operation alongside their main business, store the bikes and equipment, and keep a proportion of the profits.  BIB is far advanced in discussions with two partners - the Fortrose Camp Site and the Rosemarkie Amenities Association who run the Community Café on Rosemarkie Beach.  We have engaged Pete Rochford part-time to replace Giles and reorganized insurances etc. Negotiations are ongoing and looking promising.   From both Fortrose and Rosemarkie a hire of a few hours would take the visitors leisurely to Chanonry Point to hope to see dolphins.  The 2016 season will be make or break for bike hire.  It has to be profitable standing on its own feet.

DESTINATION DEVELOPMENT

Inaugural Meetings Black Isle Tourism Team (BITT):  Lizbeth Collie was successful in November 2014 in galvanizing Black Isle businesses to come together to discuss tourism.  She organized the inaugural meeting of what is now known as the Black Isle Tourism Team (BITT) at an event at Quarryfield, Munlochy with invitees from the Black Isle and Highland Council, Visit Scotland, and the newly formed North Coast 500 organization.  A number of the 50 or so present at the inaugural meeting in November 2014 offered to play a future role.  Two other large events have been held with invitations to all businesses across the Black Isle, one in the Fortrose Golf Club and the latest in February 2016 in the Station Hotel Avoch – again with over 50 attendees.  Smaller group meetings for those who volunteered have been held periodically.

Initial projects of BITT subgroups:  One BITT subgroup devised the Black Isle Tourist Map funded by Black Isle Bicycles, which was made available free to Black Isle businesses and was a simplification of the Active Travel Map of the TBI Million Miles Project.  Another subgroup was focussed on better promoting the wildlife/nature attractions of the Black Isle.   With the support of two active members of the Avoch and Killen Community Council  (Mike Armitage and Sarah Dunton) funding was received from Highland Council for a Feasibility Study for Wildlife Trails on the Black Isle (FS). The contract was awarded to Duncan Bryden (one time Chairman of the Cairngorm National Parks Authority) and the FS published in November 2015 made recommendations on how to promote the Black Isle to increase visitor numbers.  Physical trails and signage/display boards were not seen as the best approach, rather the use of apps for smart phones.  Both BIB and BITT have used the findings of the FS to provide a strategy for the future.  Duncan Bryden presented his report at the February 2016 BITT Meeting.

Management of Black Isle Tourism Team:  The FS highlighted the need for continuity in the management of the BITT, as BIB could not expect to carry this function beyond its funding term.  Lizbeth Collie and Bill Taylor approached the Black Isle Partnership (BIP) to become the owner of BITT, providing banking and overview and to accept Lizbeth Collie, Mike Armitage and Sarah Dunton as Directors of BIP.  The formal structure allows BITT to apply for grants and to have a formal membership scheme, as well as connecting tourism into other activities in the Black Isle.

Developments from Black Isle Wildlife Feasibility Study; Discover The Black Isle: With the full support of BIP an application to the SSE Sustainable Development Fund was made for funding some “soft and hard” recommendations of the FS and for a new art installation in Avoch Harbour.  The result of this will be known on April 29 2016.  The bid includes funding for Bill Taylor, Verity Walker and Lizbeth Collie.  In support of the bid, the Ward 10 Discretionary Budget has awarded £3000. Other sources of funding are also being sought for Discover The Black Isle such as ScotMid and the People’s Lottery.

Tourism Destination Manager ‘s Networking: Lizbeth on behalf of BITT was invited to join the North Highlands Initiative Tourism Board in the planning of developments to the North Coast 500, in particular a loop off the main route to cover the Black Isle.  Without her input it is suspected that the Black Isle would have been totally bypassed.  She was also involved with the Highland Council  £470,000 enhancements at Chanonry Point to create a better experience for visitors arriving to see Bottle-nose Dolphins.  She ensured cyclists were catered for, and that the display material (especially the mapping developed from the BITT Tourist Map) was suitable for rolling out at other Visitor Attractions on the Black Isle.  Lizbeth and Wendy Price, BIB Director, were at the helm of the launch of Cycle Inverness  - Creating a city fit for the future – putting active travel at the heart of the Highlands with MP, MSP and Highland Council leaders with a shared vision for linking communities.  Lizbeth also prepared an Application to SSE Sustainable Development Fund for the inauguration of a new cycle way – The Beauly Firth Loop – half of which is on the Black Isle.  As a result of networking at the Cycle Inverness Launch, the Highland Council agreed to fund the Beauly Firth Loop project in its entirety. 

Rebranding the Black Isle: redesign of the prime website Blackisle.info:  Black Isle Bicycles contributed £1000 to Plexus Media to kick-start the redesign of the Black-Isle.info website to ensure it remained the prime source of information for tourism in the Black Isle, and that it would become “accessible” by smart phones/tablets and PCs.   Members of BITT met to consider a new structure for the site and visited Plexus Media for round-table discussions. The site is still to be properly populated and edited, as some of the general information is from the 1990s when the structure of the site was implemented.  The transformation of the site has been astonishing.

Future funding of Black Isle Tourism Alliance:  BITT is now assessing how to become a paid-up membership organization and how its members should fund it and what its priorities are.

COASTAL COMMUNITIES FUNDING AND THE FUTURE

Reporting and financial matters of Black Isle Bicycles:  Black Isle Bicycles report to Sinead Fortune at the Coastal Communities Fund, CCF and the two-year funding ends in March 2016.  The final payment is in TBI’s account.  We have sought flexibility to use the money into FY 2016-2017.  There are two reasons why not all our CCF money has been spent.  We asked for and received  £7000 for signage, seen at the outset as physical structures on the ground, while its recent reincarnation as cartography for the Visitor Map and the refresh of blackisle.info has needed only £2000.  Second, the hires have been less than anticipated and the business model had new bicycles being bought each year with expected favourable trade-in of used machines.  The bicycle stock has not been replaced.  There seems no reason in investing the remaining CCF money in developing bike hire when the Destination Development Work is at an exciting stage.
Continuity in Destination Development:  We see the success story of Black Isle Bicycles as the formation of the Black Isle Tourism Team and its networking within and without the Black Isle.  This has been achieved through the powerful personality, advocacy and commitment of Lizbeth Collie who has had no income herself other than the CCF funding.  She is anxious to continue her role into the future to lead the BITT from its infancy.  She has written proposals on behalf of BITT for funding the recommendations of the FS for which she could be one beneficiary for a few weeks, rather than an extended period.  There is no guarantee that any applications will be successful. The crucial date is April 29 for the SSE bid.  We are asking CCF to allow the money that is not yet spent on our reduced costs in promoting cycle hire this summer to be used to continue to pay Lizbeth Collie for 2.5 days a week until the money runs out – late summer 2016.  

Resignation of Black Isle Bicycles Enterprise Manager:  The CCF funding was for two years and Giles Makins has fulfilled his two years with BIB.  Our reports to CCF highlighted that we wished to have a third season of hires with financial support from CCF, and Giles had indicated that this was his personal wish too.  However Giles left BIB on March 29 2016 to take over Square Wheels in Strathpeffer..  It is worth noting that Square Wheels would have most likely closed without Giles taking over, and he was only able to take up this opportunity because of the skills and experiences he had gained over the two years with BIB. The Directors have agreed to put the bikes in store pending outcomes at Rosemarkie and Fortrose and not actively promote our current mobile servicing and hire although keeping the website open to see what could materialize.  Currently one bike hire is booked for Summer 2016 and others have made enquiries.  

Future as of 11 April 2016:  We are still unsure how successful applications in the pipeline will be to progress the Discover the Black Isle initiative based on the recommendations of the Black Isle Wildlife Trail Feasibility Study.  We are unsure how many bike hires will be generated through the partnership deals we negotiate for this summer.  It is clear we have some unused CCF money and continuing to pay Lizbeth Collie 0.5 FTE would seem to give the best return.  This is because that until a Black Isle Tourism Alliance has matured enough to have a membership subscription and a website of which it can be proud, a lot of networking is required.  Currently that is only possible if Lizbeth runs the show with the help of others, only one of whom has any guaranteed funding that could in part be applied to the BITT and tourism development.  Further public funds are still needed.

Julian Paren, Chairman, 11 April 2016

Websites

Black Isle Bicycles https://blackislebicycles.co.uk

Black Isle Tourism Team http://www.black-isle.info
Discover the Black Isle has a Facebook page.

